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Parish Council Meeting

On TUESDAY 6th June 2017, at Culmington Village Hall

The Meeting commenced at 7.30 pm

               MINUTES

Present: Cllr Norton, Cllr Steele, Cllr Pike, Cllr Watts, Cllr Turley, Cllr Holland, 

Cllr Jo Turley, Cllr Seabrook, Cllr Motley, Shropshire Council plus 8 members of the public. 

In Attendance:  Mrs J Disley, (Clerk), Mr Jubb (Emergency Planning Officer)

Apologies for Absence –:  Cllr Alderson. 
Prior to the full meeting Councillor Steele welcomed Gary Parton from Shropshire Council (Traffic Manager) and representatives from Network Rail, Sam Hadley, Shaun Wootton, James O’Govan, Chris Spade to discuss the A49 road closure due to Rail repairs at the Onibury level crossing due to take place from 1 –9th July 2017. 

The closure is required to install a higher quality level crossing due to several incidents over the past 6 months and safety concerns. 

Residents expressed concern at the levels, speed of traffic and dangerous driving which could result, if traffic from the A49 uses the Culmington route, despite the proposed diversion.

Gary Parton stated that Shropshire Council were looking at all options and considering mitigation measures.  They were not averse to a temporary speed limit, although Brian Williams from the Police was averse to a 20 mile limit as it caused problems with having a camera van.  Glyn Shaw had recommended electronic signs for the village, but unsure as to what speed they would be set at.  Brian Williams (Police) was in favour so far of a 40 miles an hour limit.  There were safety issues at Pedlars rest and the intention was to have 3 way traffic lights.  Clay Lane and the possibility of closing it would be looked at.  Cllr Motley suggested that signage should give access to frontages only as the exit from the lane is hazardous.  Emergency vehicles and School buses would still use the route.

The A49 would have trigger points to capture as many vehicles and point them onto the diversions.  On the Southbound route from Shrewsbury the intention was to have an over lock system manned 24/7 advising vehicles to go no further and loop them back onto the diversion.  There would be other trigger points at Back Lane and Woofferton to try to stop traffic using the shorter route.  Cllr Motley suggested that the closure be well advertised and regular local hauliers who use the A49 informed.  

Network Rail intended to put out advance signage a couple of weeks before the works begin to ensure regular users were informed of the road closure.  Cllr Steele pointed out that although the verges had recently been trimmed they would need to be done again before the closure to ensure good vision on the route and at junctions.  Andy Kealand to be contacted to discuss.  

Cllr Watts asked if the proposed work on the crossing at Onibury would prevent the number of closures seen over the last 2 years, on the A49 in future.  Network Rail agreed that the quality of work planned (the best crossing the on the market) and the length of time which the road will be closed, allowing the concrete to set, should ensure that future road closures should be greatly reduced.  Cllr Watts further questioned whether the problems with the crossing at Onibury or the camber of the road had been a contributing factor in the number of accidents on this section of road.  Though there were no figures to bear this out, there was now a speed restriction on this section of road, which had now been made permanent.  It was reported that Highways England had talked of a bridge crossing this section of road in the future, which would be supported by Network Rail, however it would be 2025 at the earliest.

Cllr Pike felt that Highways England should have to take some responsibility and contribute to the repair of the roads when they had been used for diversions and was felt it unfair that in the past they have left the repair to Shropshire Council.  Gary Parton (Shropshire Council confirmed that conversations had been taking place with reference to this but staff changes in Highways England had unfortunately meant nothing had come of it, so there was still work to be done in this regard.

Cllr Seabrook asked whether they would take the opportunity to fill potholes and do other work on the road while it was closed.  Gary Parton agreed to check with Shropshire Council and Network Rail confirmed that other work was planned at Ashford Bowdler.

There would be further meetings at Onibury and Ludlow if there were further questions and any further information would be sent to the Clerk to keep the Council informed. 

The Rail Line would be closed between Hereford and Shrewsbury but it was believed would be running from Broome. 

When questioned as to whether the speed limit would be restricted just to the village it was confirmed that this was the current intention, as often a longer length speed limit can be less effective in slowing the traffic.  Cllr Steele suggested that if a reduced speed limit at 30 miles per hour is enforced it could be monitored for effectiveness and used as a pilot, given the ongoing issues the village has with speeding traffic.  It was suggested that the Parish Council continues to talk to Glyn Shaw from Highways regarding this and Gary Parton would discuss with the Police.  While it was hoped there would be a Police presence/camera van during the closure it was not anticipated it would be for the whole period.

Network Rail assured the Parish Council that staff would keep checking the area over the duration of the road closure for any problems/issues.  The Police were still being in the process of being contacted.  Two weeks prior to the closure it will be advertised on boards and in the local press and possibly radio, as was suggested, also to local schools and on the Highways England website.  

Network Rail assured the Parish Council that the Asset Management team would ensure all checks required in future would be done at the same time to minimise disruption going forward.  Any further comments or views to be passed on via the Clerk.

Gary Parton from Shropshire Council and Network Rail representatives were thanked for attending the Parish Council meeting and departed.

2.0
Declarations of Interest relating to this meeting

Members are requested to declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests they may have in matters to be considered at this meeting in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 s32 and The Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 

3.0  
Public involvement session:  (Agenda Items only) 
Residents addressed the Council with concerns related to (Agenda Item 9.1)  Planning application for Copper Beeches.  P Waller had concerns with the proposed new access, which would border his property increasing noise and add additional light and nuisance near his home.  It would appear the access had already been granted under ‘permitted development’.  Concern also that it could increase the risk of flooding as his property had already flooded in the 2012.  

Other residents had concerns related to the removal of the hedge to create a new access and possible nesting birds and felt these decisions should be part of the planning process and not granted automatically with no reference to the local area and its history.  The dimensions of the changed access at (4.5 metres) were also raised as well as its reference on the plans as a ‘road’. Damage to the Beech Trees if work were to go ahead was another matter of concern, both for the proposed new access and extension.

4.0
Minutes 

RESOLVED (unanimous) that the Minutes of the Annual meeting of Culmington Parish Council held on 16th May 2017 and the Annual Parish meeting be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

Proposed:  Cllr Watts

Seconded:  Cllr Norton

5.0      Matters Arising 
Members were asked to receive any updates from the ordinary meeting of 7th March 2017 not included elsewhere on the agenda: 

5.1 (Agenda Item 15.0)  The road sign at Clay Lane was reported as back in place.  A meeting with Glyn Shaw was now arranged for Thursday 8th June to discuss ongoing traffic issues.

5.2 (Agenda Item 14.0) The shield on the village hall light is still in hand.

5.3  (Agenda Item 14.0)  A reply from Joan Palmer the Clerk from Clee St Margaret was read to members with details of costs of £10,000 to install a microwave dish and repeaters in the village to improve the Broadband connection.  Cllr Motley reported that the Secure Webservices dish at Medley Park and Dinchope is possibly being upgraded, so may improve things in that area as the signal is currently being overloaded.

5.4 (Agenda Item 8.11)  Further Transparency Grant Funding has been applied for.

5.5 (Agenda Item 12.0)  Nothing to report on a possible meeting with Severn Trent, and unfortunately Chris Jackson is currently off sick.
6.0  
Reports from Members:  Cllr Motley reported on a generally quiet month due to the 

forthcoming General Election though new County Councillors were getting used to their

new roles.  Cllr Motley had accepted the post of Chair of the Scrutiny for Environment and Services.  Future issues for the committee to look at would be the Environmental Maintenance Grants and Local Joint Committees.  

6.1 Other Reports.  Cllr Steele reported on a meeting with the Diddlebury Chairman David Hedgley to discuss the Environmental Maintenance Post for the three parishes and plans to advertise locally as soon as possible.

7.0      Correspondence

7.1 Shropshire Council – Notice of Environmental Maintenance Grant 2017
7.2 Shrewsbury and Telford Hospital NHS Trust – Media Release-performance targets

7.3 Shropshire Council – Proposed works – Onibury crossing 1st – 10th July 2017

7.4 SALC – Message from Clive Wright and West Mercia Police re Manchester (send to Ripples)

7.5 David Fairclough – Armed Forces Day Saturday 24th June 2017

7.6 NALC – Chief Executive Bulletin

7.7 SLCC (Society of Local Council Clerks) – Membership Renewal

7.8  Shropshire Council – Town and Parish Council Forum meeting 27th June 2017

7.9  Network Rail – Level Crossing Upgrade – Drop in Sessions

8.0  
Cheques Requested:  

8.1 SLCC – renewal of Annual subscription 2017/18  £55.00

8.2 SALC – 10 copies of ‘The Good Councillor Guide’  £32.00

8.3 KU Gardens (Highway Maintenance) £28.90

RESOLVED: to pay 8.1 – 8.3

Proposed:   Cllr Pike

Seconded:   Cllr Turley
9.0  
Planning Applications: 

9.1 17/02132/FUL – Copper Beech, Culmington, Ludlow, SY8 2DB – Erection of a single storey side extension, loggia and relocation of carport. 

Councillors RESOLVED to Object to the application.  Members were unhappy with the current plans due to the proposed extension impeding the old/current access to the property resulting in a new access being created.  There were concerns at the size of the new access and concern also that there was a lack of information on the foundations to ensure there was no damage to the tree near the proposed new extension.  It was felt a tree survey should be a necessary part of the application. 

Proposed:  Cllr Turley  (unanimous)

Seconded:  Cllr Watts
10.0
Finance 

10.1 Current Account Balance  £10,513.61

10.2 Reconciliation/Check/Sign

10.3 Mazars Audit – Members are asked to approve the external audit figures and complete the Annual Governance Statement for the y/e 31/3/17 in readiness for submission to Mazars Auditors.

Resolved to approve the audit and the Governance statement completed at the meeting.

Proposed: Cllr Turley

Seconded:  Cllr Seabrook

11.0  
Highways Maintenance – (See Agenda Item 6.1) An Advert to be placed in the  

Corvedale News and Ripples this month.  Closing date for applications 17th July.


.   

12.0  
A49 Closure:  Members discussed the suggestion that residents monitor traffic before

and during the road closure at the same time of day.  Cllr Motley advised that the Parish 

Council speak to Inspector Thomas before monitoring is undertaken and high visibility jackets are worn.

13.0 
Flood Action Group – New meeting date. 22nd June, 7.30 at the Village Hall.

.

14.0
Items for the next meeting (for dissemination of information only) – None

15.0 
Date of next Meeting 4th July 2017 at Culmington Village Hall.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.25pm.                           
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